



## SWEDEN'S CORONAVIRUS FIGHT STRATEGY AND BITTER MEMORIES OF PAST EUGENIC PRACTICES

Teoman Ertuğrul TULUN

Analyst

Analysis No: 2020 / 15

04.05.2020

One of the practices used by countries against the novel coronavirus (SARS-CoV-2) pandemic is referred to as herd immunity. Herd immunity is an epidemiological concept that describes the state where a sufficient percentage of a population is immune to a pathogen so that the its infection will not be able spread within that population. In other words, when enough people are resilient to the disease caused by the pathogen -either through vaccination or natural immunity- other people who are vulnerable end up being protected [1].

Despite the dramatic rise in the number of COVID-19-related deaths (caused by novel coronavirus infection) around the world, governments of several countries affected by the pandemic were reluctant to put into practice suppression measures such as lockdowns. In some countries like the UK, the Prime Minister and his scientific advisers initially openly proposed the herd immunity practice. However, they backed down from this proposal after the deadly spread of the virus[2]. Unlike the UK, there is one country in Europe that follows the practice of herd immunity in the fight against coronavirus in a planned, persistent manner: Sweden.

The novel coronavirus has also spread in Sweden. According to latest figures of John Hopkins University Coronavirus Research Center, as of 27 April 2020, there are 18,640 coronavirus cases in Sweden which caused death of 2,194 people[3]. As per the international press report, while cases continue to grow, the country has taken the surprising route of not imposing a nationwide lockdown. Despite international derision

over the decision, the scientist behind Sweden's coronavirus strategy claims the controversial move has been effective as the increased number of people exposed to the virus will hopefully help prevent a second wave of infections. The chief state epidemiologist at Sweden's public health agency, Anders Tegnell, stated that the decision to not issue a lockdown worked in some aspects because Swedish health system has been able to cope with the outbreak[4]. According to its website, the Public Health Agency of Sweden has a national responsibility for public health issues and works to ensure good public health. The agency works to ensure that the population is protected against communicable diseases and other health threats. The Agencys vision statement is a public health that strengthens the positive development of society [5].

According to some scholars, as far as the herd immunity approach is concerned, It is hard not to read eugenic implications in this kind of thinking: the herd will survive, but for that to happen, other weaker members of society need to be sacrificed [6].

In its simplistic explanation, the aim of eugenics is to improve the genetic quality of a human population. For this improvement to occur, people and groups judged to be inferior can be excluded or sacrificed for those who are judged superior and strong enough to survive. Sir Francis Galton, a pioneer of eugenics who coined the term, explained the aim of eugenics in July 1904 as to bring as many influences as can be reasonably employed, to cause the useful classes in the community to contribute more than their proportion to the next generation[7].

As we explained in our AVİM analysis two years ago entitled Century Old White Supremacism and the Far-Rights Rise in Sweden: A Credible Challenge to Progressive Values and Policies, the Scandinavian eugenics movement peaked before the First World War and turned into practice in the 1930s and 1940s[8]. In that period, Sweden was the only country with a national eugenics society and used sterilization policies between 1934 and 1976. The first Swedish law on sterilization came into force in 1935 and was expanded in 1941. Sterilization without the consent of the patient was permitted. For example, the mentally impaired were sterilized on a large scale up to the early 1950s. This process aimed to purify the Swedish stock, freeing it from the transmission of genetic material which would produce, in future generations, such individuals who are undesirable among a sound and healthy people. In 1997, a Swedish government commission was set up to investigate sterilization practices between 1935 and 1975. The commission determined in a report that up to 63,000 people were sterilized with state approval to improve Swedish "racial purity" as part of a policy of ethnic hygiene[9]. This led to a parliamentary decision in 1999 to give restitution to persons who had been subjected to

compulsory sterilization[10].

It is reported in the international press that Sweden's current strategy to fight with the spread of the coronavirus, for the time being, is widely backed by the public[11]. Time will show whether this strategy, which is followed at the expense of vulnerable people (especially the elderly), is worth following.[12] Even if this strategy serves the purpose of Sweden now, it will likely be subject to serious criticisms in the future on the grounds of ethics like the countrys past eugenics practices.

\*Photo: https://nypost.com

[1] Heres Why Herd Immunity Wont Save Us From The COVID-19 Pandemic, *Science Alert*, March 30, 2020, sec. Comment&Opinion, <a href="https://www.sciencealert.com/why-herd-immunity-will-not-save-us-from-the-covid-19-pandemic">https://www.sciencealert.com/why-herd-immunity-will-not-save-us-from-the-covid-19-pandemic</a>.

[2] Jeremy Kahn and Katherine Dunn, U.K.s Boris Johnson, Who Initially Advocated Herd Immunity, Becomes Symbol of the Strategys Danger, *Fortune*, April 6, 2020, https://fortune.com/2020/04/06/uk-boris-johnson-coronavirus-icu-herd-immunity/.

[3] COVID-19 Dashboard by the Center for Systems Science and Engineering (CSSE) at Johns Hopkins University (JHU), Map/Statistic, Johns Hopkins Coronavirus Resource Center, 2020, https://coronavirus.jhu.edu/map.html.

[4] Soo Kim, Scientist Behind Swedens Coronavirus Strategy Says Country Better Prepared For Second Wave Due to Not Having Lockdown, *Newsweek*, April 24, 2020, https://www.newsweek.com/coronavirus-second-wave-sweden-lockdown-herd-immunity-covid-19-1500046.

[5] Our Mission [] to Strengthen and Develop Public Health, Government, Search Results Web result with site links The Public Health Agency of Sweden - Folkhälsomyndigheten, 2020, https://www.folkhalsomyndigheten.se/the-public-health-agency-of-sweden/.

[6] Vito Laterza and Louis Philippe Romer, Coronavirus, Herd Immunity and the Eugenics of the Market, *Aljazeera News*, April 14, 2020, sec. Opinion/News, https://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/opinion/coronavirus-herd-immunity-eugenics-market-200414104531234.html.

[7] Francis, Eugenics: Its Definition, Scope, And Aims, The American Journal Of Sociology

X, no. 1 (1904), http://galton.org/essays/1900-1911/galton-1904-am-journ-soc-eugenics-scope-aims.htm.

[8] Teoman Ertuğrul Tulun, Century Old White Supremacism And The Far-Rights Rise In Sweden: A Credible Challange To Progressive Values And Policies?, *Center For Eurasian Studies (AVİM)*, 2018, no. 1 (January 25, 2018), 10.31219/osf.io/qmk5x , https://avim.org.tr/en/Analiz/CENTURY-OLD-WHITE-SUPREMACISM-AND-THE-FAR-RIGHT-S-RISE-IN-SWEDEN-A-CREDIBLE-CHALLENGE-TO-PROGRESSIVE-VALUES-AND-POLICIES.

[9] Stephen Bates, Sweden Pays for Grim Past. Up to 63,000 People, Mostly Women, Were Sterilized under a Racial Purity Programme Approved by the State until 1976. After Years of Evasion, Stockholm Is Finally Offering the Victims Compensation., *The Guardian*, March 6, 1999, https://www.theguardian.com/world/1999/mar/06/stephenbates.

[10] xi Gunnar Broberg and Nils Roll-Hansen, Eugenics in Sweden Efficient Care, in Eugenics and the Welfare State Sterilization Policy in Denmark, Sweden, Norway, and Finland, ed. Gunnar Broberg and Nils Roll-Hansen (Michigan State University Press, 2005), 77–151.

[11] Maddy Savage, Coronavirus: Has Sweden Got Its Science Right?, *BBC News*, April 25, 2020, sec. Europe, <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-52395866">https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-52395866</a>.

koruyamadık..., Cumhuriyet, [12] Yaşlılarımızı Osman İkiz, May 1. 2020. http://www.cumhuriyet.com.tr/haber/yaslilarimizi-koruyamadik-1736168; Emma Reynolds, Sweden Says Its Coronavirus Approach Has Worked. The Numbers Suggest a Different 2020, https://edition.cnn.com/2020/04/28/europe/sweden-CNN, April 29, coronavirus-lockdown-strategy-intl/index.html.

## About the Author:

Teoman Ertuğrul Tulun is an analyst at Ankara-based think-tank Center for Eurasian Studies. Dr. Teoman Ertuğrul Tulun received his Ph.D. in Political Science and Public Administration from İhsan Doğramacı Bilkent University in Ankara. His area of research include European Union Studies, Globalization, Xenophobia, Hate Speech Studies and International Relations.

To cite this article: TULUN, Teoman Ertuğrul. 2025. "SWEDEN'S CORONAVIRUS FIGHT STRATEGY AND BITTER MEMORIES OF PAST EUGENIC PRACTICES." Center For Eurasian Studies (AVİM), Analysis No.2020 / 15. May 04. Accessed September 07, 2025. https://avimbulten.org/public/en/Analiz/SWEDEN-S-CORONAVIRUS-FIGHT-STRATEGY-AND-BITTER-MEMORIES-OF-PAST-EUGENIC-PRACTICES-1



Süleyman Nazif Sok. No: 12/B Daire 3-4 06550 Çankaya-ANKARA / TÜRKİYE

Tel: +90 (312) 438 50 23-24 • Fax: +90 (312) 438 50 26

@avimorgtr

fttps://www.facebook.com/avrasyaincelemelerimerkezi

E-Mail: info@avim.org.tr

http://avim.org.tr

© 2009-2025 Center for Eurasian Studies (AVIM) All Rights Reserved